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Membership: 
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Knatchbull, Russell (Chairman), T Sams, Hastie, Khadka, 
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The Chairman will assume that all Members will read the reports before attending the 

meeting. Officers are asked to assume the same when introducing reports. 
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1. Apologies for Absence   

2. Notification of Substitute Members   

3. Urgent Items   

4. Notification of Visiting Members   

5. Disclosures by Members and Officers   

6. Disclosures of Lobbying   

7. To consider whether any items should be taken in private 

because of the possible disclosure of exempt information  

 

8. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 4 January 2023 - To Follow   

9. Presentation of Petitions (if any)   

10. Questions and answer session for Local Residents (if any)   

11. Question and answer session for Members (if any)   

12. Maidstone Joint Transportation Board Work Programme   

13. Maidstone Integrated Transport Package   

14. Kent Bus Service Improvement Plan & National Bus 

Strategy Funding Update 
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15. Involvement in the highway aspects of planning applications   

16. Maidstone Highway Works Programme   

INFORMATION FOR THE PUBLIC 

In order to ask a question at this meeting, please call 01622 602899 or email 
committee@maidstone.gov.uk by 5 p.m. one clear working day before the meeting 

(i.e. by 5 p.m. on Monday 31 July). You will need to provide the full text in writing.  
 

In order to make a statement in relation to an item on the agenda, please call 01622 
602899 or email committee@maidstone.gov.uk by 4 p.m. one clear working day 
before the meeting (i.e. by 4 p.m. on Monday 31 July). You will need to tell us which 

agenda item you wish to speak on.  
 

If you require this information in an alternative format please contact us, call 01622 
602899 or email committee@maidstone.gov.uk. 
 

To find out more about the work of the Board, please visit the Council’s Website. 
 

  

 

mailto:committee@maidstone.gov.uk
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To:   Maidstone Joint Transportation Board 
 
By:   Kent County Council – Highways & Transportation    
     
Date:   2nd August 2023   
 
Subject:   Kent Enhanced Partnership (EP) and Bus Service Improvement  
   Plan (BSIP) Update   
 
Classification:  Information Only  
 
 
 
 

 
Summary:  This report provides a progress update on Kent’s Bus Enhanced 

Partnership (EP), Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP) and 
related funding settlement from Government. 

 
 
 
 
1.0  Background  
 
1.1  In March 2021 Government published a new National Bus Strategy (NBS) 

which set out a blueprint for the improvement of all aspects of bus service 
provision inclusive of both service levels themselves but also extending to 
infrastructure, ticketing, innovation, information, vehicle, accessibility and 
environmental considerations.        
 

1.2 At the time of publication, Government stated that £3bn would be made 
available to support the strategy, although this figure was subsequently 
adjusted to £1.2bn, reflecting its use for existing commitments and 
expenditure linked to the Covid-19 pandemic. 

 
1.3 In order to be able to access this funding and to protect existing funding streams, 

the NBS placed a number of requirements on Kent County Council (KCC) and 
operators.   By the end of October 2021, KCC had to publish a Bus Service 
Improvement Plan (BSIP) and by April 2022, KCC and bus operators were 
required to form Enhanced Partnership Agreements (EPs) governing all bus 
services in the area and setting out commitments on KCC and operators.  

 
1.4      In response to the strategy and to align with its ambitions KCC, in conjunction with 

operators, submitted its BSIP at the end of October 2021, with a total funding ask 
of £213m over a three-year period. The submission followed a public engagement 
exercise and engagement with District Councils through a nominated 
representative. KCC also worked with operators to introduce an EP for the County 
which came into effect from 1st April 2022. All documents can be found at 
www.kent.gov.uk/busfuture  
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1.5 On 4th April 2022, shortly after introducing its EP in line with Government 
guidance, KCC learnt that it had received an indicative allocation of £35.1m in 
response to its BSIP. Whilst the allocation was significantly less than the £213m 
requested and would not deliver the level of ambition contained within Kent’s 
BSIP, wider context is important which showed that, of 79 LTAs which submitted 
a BSIP, only 31 received any allocation.   

 
1.6 There were a number of conditions attached to the indicative funding allocation, 

including: 
 

- A requirement that funding was directed to particular initiative areas – namely 
fares and new / enhanced services for revenue spend and bus priority measures 
for capital spend.  
 

- A requirement that funding could not be used to sustain existing unviable 
commercial or contracted services. This point is important given wider industry 
pressures where a number of services had become unviable following reduced 
patronage, increased parts cost, driver shortages etc following the Covid- 19 
pandemic.  

 
1.7  Taking into account the above restrictions, KCC submitted a proposal to DfT for 

how the funding would be utilised in line with its BSIP. Following this engagement, 
no formal funding offer was received by KCC until February 2023. The delay was 
attributed to a wide financial review taking place across central Government. 

 
1.8 In February 2023, KCC was formally offered its year one and two funding 

allocation, on the condition that delivery for all initiatives took place within the 
23/24 financial year. KCC subsequently worked quickly with the DfT to agree a 
revised initiative programme which will see a range of capital and revenue 
initiatives delivered at a combined value of £18.9m. A formal decision was taken 
by the KCC Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport for the acceptance of 
the funding. 
 

2.0       Formal Funding Allocation   
 

 
2.1 The formal receipt of Tranche 1 funding of £18.9m is a positive development for 

buses in Kent and will allow the delivery of a number of key initiatives to support 
the industry in 2023/24. It is important to note however that the use of the funding 
is very prescriptive and must be spent on an initiative list agreed through the 
award process with DfT.  

 
 
2.2 As part of the award, the conditions attached to the indicative funding allocation 

(see 1.6) still apply, however KCC has negotiated some flexibility around the use 
of network and fares funding to help sustain services which meet certain criteria, 
should they be at risk following the end of Government covid support funding, 
anticipated to end later this calendar year.  
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2.3 After the award of the Tranche 1 funding DfT have since relaxed some of the 
terms and conditions applying to all LTAs with regards to how funding can be used 
to sustain existing services. KCC notes that whilst this offers some flexibility, the 
sheer scale of change in the bus industry means that it is unviable to react to all 
commercial withdrawals or reductions in services. KCC is prioritising sustaining 
school transport services where possible and will be reviewing the financial 
viability of supporting any further services that may be at risk of withdrawal. 

 
2.4 A summary of initiatives is included as Appendix A.  
 
2.5 On the 21st June 2023, to coincide with the launch of one of the KCC BSIP 

initiatives, the “Big Free Bus Weekend” on the 24th & 25th June, the DfT publicly 
announced the allocation of £16.1m Tranche 2 funding for KCC for the year 
2024/25. KCC is working with the DfT to agree a list of initiatives related to this 
funding, and the acceptance will then be subject to a key decision process at 
KCC. 

 
2.6 The DfT has written to LTA’s initially advising that further funding named the BSIP 

Plus (formerly known as the Local Transport Fund) will be made available in 
2023/24 and 2024/25 to help fund the retention of existing services. KCC is 
working to understand the possibilities for this funding which will then be subject to 
formal acceptance. 

 
3.0 Opportunities for Engagement   
 
3.1  As part of the establishment of its Enhanced Partnership Schemes, KCC has 

established a meeting hierarchy to ensure statutory compliance and to offer 
opportunities for engagement.  

 
3.2.  An Enhanced Partnership Board (EPB) is in operation which works to a formal 

process established by the DfT, has representation from both statutory partners 
(KCC and operators) and makes decisions on changes to content within Kent’s 
EPs. 

 
3.3 Under the EPB are Enhanced Partnership Scheme Monitoring Groups (EPSMGs) 

which are in operation for each EP area – East Kent, West Kent and Kent 
Thameside. All Districts (through a representative nominated by the District 
concerned) in the relevant EP area are invited to these meetings. EPSMG 
meetings provide an opportunity for updates on the BSIP and for raising 
suggestions for new / changes to commitments in Kent’s EPs. The next EPSMG 
is anticipated to take place in summer 2023. 

 
3.4 KCC and operators have also committed to supporting more localised dialogue 

with District Councils through District Focus Groups which we have suggested 
that Districts might want to form. The agenda, frequency and formality of these 
are for Districts to determine but they are thought of as a forum to discuss local 
matters affecting bus, such as planning developments, parking issues and other 
operational matters. Maidstone Borough Council Officers are in liaison with KCC 
Public Transport concerning the establishment of a focus group in the Borough. 
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4.0     Conclusion  
 
4.1      This report is provided to Members for information.  
 
Contact Details:  
 
Kent County Council: 
 
Dan Bruce:     Steve Pay 
EP and Infrastructure Manager  Public Transport Planning and Operations 

Manager  
 
Tel: 03000 418181     
Email – kccnbs@kent.gov.uk  
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APPENDIX A – Initiatives with Agreed BSIP Funding  

Bus priority schemes in Dover Pencester Road, Dartford Rennie Drive and a series of measures in Thanet. 

A number of smaller highway schemes to enable more reliable bus services, e.g. at pinch points.  

Introduction of Bus Gates enforced with cameras at identified sites across Kent.. 

A school travel promotional campaign with support for the Kent Travel Saver scheme  

Other large fares promotions such as Bus About Kent and the Kent Big Weekend. 

Introduction of a trial multi-operator ticketing scheme (for a small geographical area) using existing technology. 

Funding for smaller operators to upgrade ticketing equipment to enable multi-operator ticketing. 

Network support funding (sustaining some services following any end to Government Covid support)  
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A bus network planning tool  

Support for a Community Transport grant scheme  

Delivery of a countywide Passenger Information Portal with a journey planner, timetable database and online map, backed up by individual operator websites. 

Delivery of real time information screens at key bus stops and QR codes at all stops, linking to the Information Portal. 

The delivery of a Mobility-as-a-Service platform in Kent Thameside that offers travel options on a number of modes, including bus and rail, in one app 
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Initiative Updates: 

A school travel promotional campaign with support for the Kent Travel Saver scheme – On 6th July 2023, KCC announced the price freeze of the KCC 
Travel Saver bus pass for 11–16-year-olds at the rate of £450 and £120 for low-income households. The 16+ Travel Saver Pass’ price was also frozen for 
another year at £500. 
 

Other large fares promotions such as the Kent Big Weekend – KCC launched the Big Free Bus Weekend on the 24th & 25th June that allowed residents of 
Kent free travel on all bus services each day until 20:00. This initiative was received positively and saw an increase of passengers by 34% than a 
comparative weekend in June. 
 

Other large fares promotions such as Bus About Kent – On 18th July, KCC launched the Bus About Kent scheme for families with children in receipt of free 
school meals. This scheme allows those families free bus travel over the summer holidays in Kent and commenced on 23rd July and will run until the 31st 
August. Families of up to four can take advantage of the offer as long as there is at least one adult in the party, and a maximum of 2 adults. The families 
entitled to this scheme would have received an E-Voucher that contains the digital bus pass. 
 

Other large fares promotions such as All-Day August – On 20th July 2023, KCC launched the All-Day August scheme for England National Concessionary 
Travel Scheme (ENCTS) bus pass holders that will remove the limit restricting people to travel from Kent and Medway after 09:30. This initiative will 
enable ENCTS pass holders free bus travel any time until 11pm Monday to Friday and all day at weekends for the whole month of August.  
 

Bus priority scheme in Dover, Pencester Road – KCC are planning on going to a public consultation for the Dover, Pencester Road Bus priority scheme in 
September 2023. 
 
 

Other Initiatives – All other initiatives have been assigned Project Leads and are in development and further updates on these initiatives will be 
available on the KCC website in due course. 
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